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From Your President

Greetings once again brothers and sisters! Thank you for taking 
the time to pick up and reading our newsletter in its 398th issue! 

I regret to inform you all that for health and family reasons, 
Jim “Gambler” Willard tendered his resignation as Presi-
dent of Southeast Chapter on Monday August 22, 2016. 
I would personally like the thank Jim for all that he has 
done for ABATE of Florida, Inc., and our Southeast Chapter.

On (or about) July 23rd, myself and a few other ABATE, SE mem-
bers attended Wheels of Man MC’s Chili Cook off at their Clubhouse. Man, what a great 
turnout and variety of chili. I had two bowls that were fantastic! The band was rockin’ it and 
there were plenty of cold beverages being downed!!! Awesome job Wheels of Man MC!

On the 29th, we rolled over to the Mystic Seven MC’s clubhouse for their open 
house, and what a great time we had there! There was a great spread of good food, 
and plenty of cold beverages! I would also like to acknowledge that they have a 
couple of proud sons currently serving in the U.S. Army, and as an Army Veteran 
myself, I thank my brothers for their selfless duty and sacrifice to our great nation!

From there we rode over to the Keltics MC’s clubhouse to finish off the night, and 
what a great finish it was!!! On August 12th – 14th, ABATE, SE had a safety booth at 
the South Florida Tattoo Convention, and from what I heard; great times were had by 
all!! Critter and I had to attend a ABATE state meeting, so we were unable to be there.

On August 12th – 14th, Critter and I attended the bi-monthly state meeting, and as al-
ways it was interesting and informative. The delegates from each chapter voted on and 
approved a new patch that the state will be producing for your consumption, and I have 
to say, they are pretty awesome!!! Not just because my wife Critter designed them either!

With any luck they will be ready in time enough for our run to the state capitol next April 
(more info on that to follow). It is also great to get a chance to talk, hang out with, and share 
ideas with members from our other chapters. I strongly encourage Southeast Member-
ship, if you happen to be in the area of any our other chapters, to reach out to them and 
perhaps attend one of their meetings, because (like us) they are a great bunch of people!
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Speaking (or writing that is) of visiting our other chapters, there are still plenty of tickets 
to the state annual event at the Peace River Campground in Arcadia October 7th, 8th, 
and 9th.  Tickets are available by contacting Critter at 954-850-5452.  Buy them early for 
a discounted pre-sale price for $30, which includes entrance and camping for the whole 
weekend. They will be $35 at the gate.  I’ll be there and I hope you will too. So contact Crit-
ter and get your tickets while they are still available, because our chapter meeting in Sep-
tember will be your last chance to get them prior to the event! ABATE Southeast Chapter’s 
36th Annual Event is scheduled for October 30th at Mickey’s and we’ll see you all there!

So with that, I thank everyone for their continued support to our chapter and our state or-
ganization! May Saint Christopher, Holy Patron of Travelers, guide and protect you and 
your loved ones so that you may RIDE FREE AND RIDE SAFE my brothers and sisters!!!

With Honor and Respect,

William G. “Ratchet” Prewitt, President
ABATE of Florida, Inc.
Southeast Chapter
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Membership Due For August 2016
Penny Alterizio
Ronald Anania
Scott Fitterer
George Hamilton
Zane “Thunderchild” Kelleher
Daniel T. MacDonald
Eike Muelle

Jeff Sands
Frank Santino
Tyrone Scanlon
Dave Sim
Louis “Smokey” Torrella
Hector “Youngblood” Valentin

Stephen “Postal” Acheson
Jason “Bones” Baker
Frank Egan
Brian Estevez
Derek Prince

Carol “Time Out” Pruitt
Robert “Godfather” Silva
Amy “Pixie” Sonnenfeld
Carlos “Tiger” Urrutia

ABATE of Florida, Inc - Southeast Chapter

Membership Due For September -  2016

for your continued support
- REMINDER -

If you have already renewed
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For Membership Renewals contact, George Torrence  by either email: 
membership@abatese.us or by phone: 954-560-5547

See Page 43 for Memebership Application

You have 30 days from the last day of your expiration month to renew your membership,
or be deleted from the State's List. Also (very important) be sure to notify us of any changes.

* PLEASE NOTE *

Michael Clapper
Laura Doan

James Murphy
Onac Diffoot
Nick Jenks

Ben Stravato

Don’t miss your chance to win! To purchase tickets
contact “Critter” at treas@abatese.us or 954-850-5452

New Members 
For August
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Southeast Chapter Meeting Minutes 
Held at the Davie Moose Lodge 

August 21, 2016

Sgt @ Arms Steve “Nighthawk” Chomiak 
called the meeting to order at 10:12 AM. There 
were 29 members and three guests. The meet-
ing started following the Pledge of Allegiance, 
moment of silence and a prayer by Poppie,

President’s Report: Gambler reminded 
everyone about Election Day and how im-
portant it is to vote. He thanked everyone for 
their help at the Tattoo Expo, and reminded 
everyone about the State Party & Bash, Octo-
ber 7th at Peace River.

Vice-President’s Report: Ratchet thanked 
everyone for coming to the meeting. He men-
tioned he and Critter attended the State Meet-
ing in Ocala and how nice it is to meet the oth-
er Chapters, Ratchet also reminded everyone 
to vote and keep in mind the people that are 
biker friendly and support our causes.

Secretary’s Report: A motion was made to 
accept the minutes as printed Seconded, no 
discussion, all in favor. Motion was passed.

Treasurer’s Report: Critter read the finan-
cial report for June. A motion was made to ac-
cept the financial report, seconded; all were in 
favor. Motion was passed.

Sergeant at Arms’ Report: Steve first 
congratulated Prime on the birth of his new 
daughter. He then reminded everyone about 
schools opening, be care and also watch the 
other driver as well as children.

Road Captain’s Report: John “Wavy” also 
thanked everyone for their help at the Tat-
too Convention. Next Saturday is the Outcast 
Party. More details will come on the ride over, 
He also mentioned to be watchful at school 
zones and be watchful of the drivers as well as 
the children. Wavy mentioned doing a ride to 
the Navy Seals Museum in Vero Beach some-
time in October. More info on that to follow 
when the time gets closer.

Safety Director’s Report:  Prime had noth-
ing to report

Products Report:  This position is cur-
rently Vacant. Anyone interested see a board 
member.
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Continued on next page

Events Coordinator: Jimmy Les reported 
we are having insurance issues for our Octo-
ber 30th event. We are still looking for a place 
to hold the event. All suggestions are wel-
come. We also will need door prizes.

State Representative Report: Critter gave 
her report from the State Meeting. Two chap-
ters have closed Alachua and Brevard. We 
have new safety products that each chapter 
will be given. The State is making up nice 
postcards that will have many uses, ie: send 
to newly elected officials, thank you writing 
notes to legislators. Tallahassee Run will be 
April 10th, we still have no word back from 
the Governor. Our Rep, Critter did artwork 
and presented it to Doc on the new patches 
ABATE is making with the saying Biker’s 
Lives Matter, they might also be making up 
Tee Shirts with the artwork by Critter. There 
was discussion on the topic Lives Matter and 
the wording. The State Party/Bash was dis-
cussed and ticket sales have to be back to the 
State one week prior to the Bash. Also there 
was tickets for sale for the beautiful quits 
made out of each chapters shirts.

Membership Report: George reported 
that this month was a slow one. We had 8 re-
newals, no life members, no new ones for a 
total membership of 515. A reminder, when 
submitting all membership forms PLEASE 
fill them out completely, send it in a timely 
manner, so that we can read it. Thank you 
very much for your support and membership 
to the Southeast Chapter.

Newsletter Editor: Ada reported she needs 
the articles for the newsletter today.

All photos are welcome. She mentioned the 
Sept 4th event has been cancelled that is on 
the calendar.

Legislative Report: Brad spoke on the 
Helmet Bill that is going to rear its ugly head 
again. He reminded everyone that early vot-
ing has started and the importance of voting. 
For those in the Palm Beach area tell them 
Jeff Clemens is against ABATE and to support 
Irv Slosberg, who is a longtime supporter of 
Safety. With that Brad handed out detailed 
color maps showing the District’s for Broward 
County, Florida State Senate Districts and a 
breakdown of candidates, Dem/Rep. for each 
District. There was discussion by Suzanne, 
Ada and Paul in some issues.

Public Relations: Fern was excused. She is 
always out there promoting ABATE

Billing and Invoicing: Pixie was not pres-
ent but has communicated with Gambler on 
who is up to date and who is late. We will be 
making changes to the Billing and Payments 
of the Advertisers.

Social Director’s Report: Patty spoke 
about the August Birthday Cake and that we 
will be having it after the meeting. Today we 
are celebrating former Pres, Frank T’s Birth-
day. Happy Birthday Frank, (yes, we know 
you’re only 39 and holding) There will not be 
any more birthday parties at the advertisers.

Newsletter Distribution: Poppie reported 
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all is well. He thanked everyone for all of their 
help with the deliveries.

Quartermaster Report: Bob was present 
but had nothing to report.

Photographer’s Report: Ada said she had 
no photos, but was going to contact Ax Man. 
She also mentioned trying to do a Blast From 
The Past Page. Anyone with pictures from the 
past send then to Ada.

Web-Master’s Report: Rogue was not 
present but everything is up and running.

Legal Council: Demetrios was not present 
to report.

Old Business: Gambler mentioned the 
event tickets for the October State Bash, and 
spoke on the success of the Tattoo Conven-
tion.

New Business & Good of the Order: 
There was discussion on some of the 

members that have moved out of the area 
being able to listen to the meeting, ie: WebEx, 
Skype. Cooper City Legion Post 321 is do-
ing their Chili Cook Off for 911. Our Road 
Capt, Wavy spoke on riding to the meeting as 
a group for more show. The Key West Poker 
Run in the Key West is coming up as well as 
States Tune up Party on 9/11.

There was a Motion on the Floor by Bob 
Anz to move the next chapter meeting ahead 
one week to Sept 25, 2016, because of people 
going to the Peterson’s Poker Run in Key 

West. A Vote was called for, all in favor, no 
discussion, Motion passed. So our next Meet-
ing will be September 25, 2016.

Teddy Bear spoke on the Ride for Autism, 
Sept 24, at Nova Southeastern University. 
Some of our members went last year and he 
would like to do it again this year. The kids 
just love looking at the bikes and some even 
got to sit on them. Be there early for photo 
and line up, around 8:30AM. There will be 
a flyer posted. New life member badges and 
patches were passed out. A question was 
asked about the insurance we are entitled 
to as an Abate Member and Jimmy Les gave 
Art’s name and number out 954-294-6354. 
Art has been our rep for many years. We 
passed around the bucket to help a member 
in need who was very appreciative.

A Motion to adjourn the meeting was 
called for, seconded, all were in favor. Our 
next meeting date is September 25, 2016, at 
the Moose, Davie, FL. Hope to see everyone 
there.

See you on the Road

Marie Baxter, 
Secretary 
S. E. Chapter
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TO PLACE ADVERTISEMENTS

The views expressed in this newsletter are not necessarily those of ABATE OF FLORIDA, INC., or the 
Southeast Chapter. This publication encourages its members to express their own beliefs and/or opinions.  
ABATE OF FLORIDA, INC. and the Southeast Chapter accepts no responsibility for the opinions, views, or 
comments contained in this publication. Southeast Chapter reserves the right to edit any article submitted 
for publication for mis-spellings or inappropriate language, or photos.

You must submit print ready ads or PC compatible disk. Black type on white paper, including business cards, 
required. Ads and copy must be prepaid to "SE ABATE Chapter" and submitted at or before the chapter meeting 
to be included in that issue. Due to limited space all ads must be paid to date or they will be dropped without 
notification. THE ADVERTISER IS RESPONSIBLE FOR ALL COPY AND AD CHANGES. Non-camera ready 
advertisements will incur a minimum $50 layout charge and will be billed separately.

The Southeast Chapter Newsletter is published monthly by ABATE of Florida, Inc. Southeast Chapter, PO BOX 
292693, Ft. Lauderdale FL 33329-2693. 850 NEWSLETTERS PUBLISHED MONTHLY.

Pick up your Newsletters here!

Florida Spine Specialists
Tin Cup Sports Bar & Grill
84 Diner                         
Broward Motor Sports
Peterson’s HD South
All American Cycle 
Big Dawgs 
American Legion 321
Keltics MC
Tobacco Source
Sports Barn
Top Gun Cycle
Wheels of Man MC

Flossie's
J.P. Mulligans
Johnny’s Bar & Grill
Sharkey’s Blvd. Lounge
Cagney’s
WinstonLaw
Rick Case Honda
Cafe 27
Chit Chat’s

Chester’s HD Sunrise
Peterson's HD North
Heaven Cycles
DP's on Beach   
On The Road Again
CycleLab
Scurvy Few MC
Candy’s Cycle Shop
Biker’s Inc.
States MC
Shank's Town Tavern
Big Twin Cycles

Motorcycle Rights & Safety
Dedicated to

“Freedom of Choice, Freedom of the Road”
You may know us as the motorcycle organization that got the helmet law repealed

in Florida or from our motorcycle rights and safety rally’s throughout the year.
ABATE of Florida is not a club, we are a motorcycle rights & safety organization

dedicated to promoting motorcycle safety while remaining ever vigilant of the legislative
issues concerning motorcyclists’ nationwide.

We Are Not ANTI-HELMET, We are ANTI-HELMET Law!
One of the most popular misconceptions about ABATE is that we are anti-helmet.
Nothing could be further from the truth. We are “anti-helmet law” if you choose to

ride with or without a helmet it’s your choice, it is your right to decide whether
wearing a helmet is right for you. ABATE is an organization fighting to protect your rights.
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HOW TO CONTACT YOUR STATE REPRESENTATIVES, SENATORS, 
AND US CONGRESSMEN AND SENATORS:

 
There is no trick to it.  Go to this  link, type your address, and it seamlessly gives you 
all the contact info  for all your state and federal elected officials - Representatives and 
Senators.

THE FLORIDA SENATE
http://www.flsenate.gov/senators/districts 

FLORIDA HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES
http://www.myfloridahouse.gov/Sections/Representatives/myrepresentative.aspx

 



 I am VP of Abate SE for the time being, once 
again. At least until we have a vote of confi-
dence at the next chapter meeting. Reasons for 
this will be forthcoming.

I am happy to serve our chapter again.

V.P.
Poppie 
ABATE of Florida, Inc., Southeast Chapter

ABATE of Florida, Inc - Southeast Chapter14

A Message From
Your Vice President

ABATE’s 
36th Annual 
Fall Rights 

Rally 
October 30, 2016
Look for details

coming soon!
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S Q I R G W M X U W X U N F V T F C Y H G Q V O A R X Z D Z  
D R K R J T L H W U F A F I R S T R E S P O N D E R L X E O  
F Q A O D H G L K Y C G X X V S L X K I T R I E N I T E T S  
A W D T G H G R J I N A G H G R E F O R O G E S B U M Z I B  
V I U A S X R C R Q D B B V N G M S W O Y L L E M D C Z N Q  
R Y L M N F Z E N X W A W C W I C A S U W K R L T E W J U O  
M F B O W G M A A M N W P T B V O Q G T K T L X S Z M S X V  
A H U P R A K K E X I E L Q R Q V N G Q Y U X I T R S Z Y T  
H O N O R U Z J P I O M O D E E R F N Q T S U Z P Q V O A L  
S H V B X X X N R M Q H W T P T C N L R X K P I W Y R A D H  
N C G Y R S J X Z D F H L H R S O F J M F Z D E Q P W F S W  
E Q V M M N B P G C Z G E V J G R I B T F S S M F X S H O W  
Z F V E B D T O Q E R V R K D I V M R U S N E V J I Y C O G  
W L E L O D G B G J T M I Z D B C R G T J H P W Q N C Z V N  
S O B D E N K A T O T X S G Z H Q V D V A M I C P D U R T D  
N E J H F Q R J D S F E N S M O X E U R V P R B D T R O L N  
I F F D U U C D E C Z P T B Y J W Y T B Y F T R M Z O L P L  
K Q N I O Y V R S P X V M H D M N J Y L C G S T Y W J A H X  
P W D C R O V C G E W E H D S R U A I K G A R R V H V V O I  
M J R A O I B Z B S X Y F R E W K G A S C C D S I S P V P P  
I V J Z C E F K M A X Z C K L M L Y K G K P B P T P E F G F  
F S X E Z V L M H F P F X E C I F I R C A S I N V B W H Z P  
O N N K A N K F O O S J F L V F I H A N Z U F B C I Z S M S  
W N C W S I X A R H Q A C Z A W U L C N P V U D C Y Z C P H  
O Y O E U X Y H Y F A I G L Z Z E K C Y V H D X T I Z T L R  
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AMERICAN

COURAGE

DUTY

FIRST RESPONDER

FLAG

FREEDOM
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LIBERTY

PATRIOT

SACRIFICE

SERVICE

STARS

STRIPES

UNITED

USA
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A MESSAGE FROM BRAD (BLACKBALL) WINSTON
ABATE SOUTHEAST  LEGAL COUNSEL

RESTORING YOUR CIVIL RIGHTS

When a person is convicted of a felony in Florida, he/she loses the right to vote, sit 
on a jury, hold public office, and possess a firearm.

Clemency is the constitutionally authorized process that provides the means through 
which convicted felons may be considered for relief from punishment and seek res-
toration of their civil rights. The clemency function is an act of mercy that absolves 
an individual from all, or any part, of the punishment that the law imposes. This is a 
power to grant full or conditional pardons, or commute punishment. If an individual 
was adjudicated delinquent of an offense as a juvenile and not adjudicated guilty in 
adult court, that person is not eligible for any form of clemency. 
 
There are rules for these procedures, and these powers to grant clemency are vest-
ed in the Governor with the agreement of two cabinet members who are also state-
wide elected officials. The Governor also has the sole power to deny clemency.

Specific Authority to Own, Possess, or Use Firearms – The Specific Authority to Own, 
Possess, or Use Firearms restores to an applicant the right to own, possess, or use 
firearms, which were lost as a result of a felony conviction.  Due to federal firearms 
laws, the Clemency Board will not consider requests for firearm authority from indi-
viduals convicted in federal or out-of-state courts.  In order to comply with the federal 
laws, a Presidential Pardon or a Relief of Disability from the Bureau of Alcohol, To-
bacco and Firearms must be issued in cases involving federal court convictions.  A 
Pardon or Restoration of Civil Rights with no restrictions on firearms must be issued 
by the state where the conviction occurred. 

Restoration of Civil Rights in Florida - The Restoration of Civil Rights restores to 
an applicant all of the rights of citizenship in the State of Florida enjoyed before the 
felony conviction, except the specific authority to own, possess, or use firearms. 
Such restoration shall not relieve an applicant from the registration and notification 
requirements or any other obligations and restrictions imposed by law upon sexual 
predators or sexual offenders.

Continued on page 29
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The RFS Standard and the Next President

WASHINGTON, DC – Over the past several 
years, motorcyclists have shown an increasing inter-
est in the politics surrounding ethanol, and more 
specifically, the Renewable Fuel Standard. Con-
gress adopted the Renewable Fuel Standard (RFS) 
in 2005 and expanded it in 2007. The program re-
quires oil companies to blend increasing volumes 
of renewable fuels like ethanol with gasoline and 
diesel, culminating with 36 billion gallons in 2022.

Ultimately, the effects of the mandatory increase 
in renewable fuels will be seen at the pump. Critics 
of the RFS are concerned that they will be forced to 
use higher ethanol-blended gasoline like E15 in their 
bikes. And their concern is valid. There is reason to 
believe that ethanol can impact smaller engines like 
those used in motorcycles, boats, snowmobiles and 
power equipment among others. Higher levels of etha-
nol put into a small engine, can make it run at higher 
temperature. Further, because ethanol is an alcohol, 
it attracts water. When you have water that comes 
into an engine, the potential of corrosion can occur.

Needless to say, motorcyclists are concerned. But 
so are many others. Because there is so much con-
troversy over the ethanol mandate, we have seen 
Congress introduce dozens of measures that both 
support and criticize the current mandate. How-
ever, as the legislative year winds down, it is looking 
less and less likely that any of these proposals will 
be passed into law. As an effect, both ethanol propo-
nents and critics are looking at the issue through the 
lens of a possible Trump Administration or Clinton 
Administration. Rhetoric on the issue between the 
two candidates can give some indication of where 
they might fall on the contentious issue of ethanol.

At an event hosted by the Iowa Renewable Fuels As-
sociation, Trump clearly stated to the room of ethanol 
supporters that he supported higher blends of ethanol 
and that the EPA should follow through on the ethanol 

mandates set forth by Congress. Though he made his 
position crystal clear, it’s important to remember the 
setting for the speech and also that the speech was made 
just days before the Iowa caucus; a critical state during 
primary season. Although since then and more recent-
ly, Mr. Trump has been quoted as saying that ethanol 
is, “the key to complete American energy Indepen-
dence,” even meeting with major ethanol producers.

For former Senator Clinton, she made waves re-
cently, when it was reported that that the Clinton 
campaign had discussed the Renewable Fuel Standard 
with Mary Nichols, chairman of the California Air Re-
sources Board, a noted critic of the ethanol standard, 
and potential Clinton EPA chief. Though when asked, 
a Clinton spokesperson rejected the notion that Mrs. 
Clinton would repeal the RFS. It also should be noted 
that in May, Mrs. Clinton wrote an op-ed for an Iowa 
publication where she indicated that she supported the 
ethanol mandate but there was room for improvement.

Given the controversy surrounding the issue, it’s 
likely that both candidates will be asked for their po-
sitions during the presidential debates leading up to 
the November elections. Both those who support and 
those who oppose the ethanol mandates are likely to 
be listening with baited breath in an attempt to pre-
dict what the future holds for ethanol in America.

About Motorcycle Riders Foundation
The Motorcycle Riders Foundation (MRF) provides 

leadership at the federal level for states’ motorcyclists’ rights 
organizations as well as motorcycle clubs and individual 
riders. The MRF is chiefly concerned with issues at the na-
tional and international levels that impact the freedom 
and safety of American street motorcyclists. The MRF is 
committed to being a national advocate for the advance-
ment of motorcycling and its associated lifestyle and works 
in conjunction with its partners to help educate elected 
officials and policymakers in Washington and beyond.

NEWS from our State Legislative Rep - Darrin “Scribe” Brooks
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Hey Everyone,

Abate Road Captain here.  
Well didn’t have too many rides during the month of August.  
My bike broke down and was in the shop for a few days.  I 
won’t mention what shop performed the repairs, they know who 
they are.  But I do want to thank “Gina and her crew” for doing 
such a great job.  My bike has never shifted better.

On another note, thank you to all that helped at the Tattoo Expo, especially Night Hawk who 
worked every day from open till close, and was in charge of the cookies, LOL.  He made 
sure the kids got them.   I would like to tell you about one in particular, maybe about 2 years 
old and the smile on her face was a priceless Kodak moment.  We had lots of fun and talked 
to lots of people that were very interested in Abate.

Well school starts soon so please watch out for the “STUPID” drivers in a hurry because 
they are running late since they won’t discipline their kids and get them up and out of the 
door on time.  

Once again a thank you to all the MC’s for their
support,

Until next time,

Road Captain
Jon “Wavy” Viger

ROAD CAPTAIN’S REPORT
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HOTLINE
GET THE LATEST INFO

954-310-4636

Deadline: Every Monday
by Midnight...Call Fern at:

954-573-7573

See Page 30
for more details
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Always Check the Hotline for more additinal information: 954-310-4636...
Sometimes “Events” get missed or don’t get listed in time for the Calendar.

1 2 3

4 5 6 7 8 9 10

11 12 13 14 15 16 17

18 19 20 21 22 23 24

25 26 27 28 29 30

 Sunday Monday Tuesday Wednesday Thursday Friday Saturday

September

Labor Day

Patriot Day

States MC
Pompano

Dinner

States MC
Pompano

Dinner

States MC
Pompano

Dinner

States MC
Pompano

Dinner

States MC
Key West 

Tune-Up Party

Petersons Key 
West Poker Run

Petersons Key 
West Poker Run

Petersons Key 
West Poker Run

Keltics MC Party

Chapter 
Meeting

2016 2016
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Always Check the Hotline for more additinal information: 954-310-4636...
Sometimes “Events” get missed or don’t get listed in time for the Calendar.

    1

2 3 4 5 6 7 8

9 10 11 12 13 14 15

16 17 18 19 20 21 22

23 24 25 26 27 28 29

 Sunday Monday Tuesday Wednesday Thursday Friday Saturday

October

Columbus Day

Halloween

2016 2016

30

States MC
Pompano

Dinner

Chapter 
Meeting

States MC
Pompano

Dinner

States MC
Pompano

Dinner

States MC
Pompano

Dinner

Mystic Seven 
MC Annual

ABATE State 
Biker Bash

SE ABATE
ANNUAL

31
States MC
Pompano

Dinner
CMA Memorial

Wheels of Man 
MC Halloween 

Party

Daytona 
Biketoberfest

Daytona 
Biketoberfest

Daytona 
Biketoberfest

New Attitudes 
MC Annual

ABATE State 
Biker Bash

ABATE State 
Biker Bash

www.abatese.org



SEPTEMBER 2016  
4: SOUTHERN MC - CANCELED
5: Labor Day
11: STATES MC - KEY WEST TUNE UP PARTY
16-18: PETERSONS K.W. POKER   RUN 
25: KELTICS MC - PARTY

OCTOBER 2016
2: MYSTIC SEVEN - ANNUAL
8: NEW ATTITUDES MC - ANNUAL
14-16: DAYTONA BIKETOBERFEST
22: WHEELS OF MAN MC - HALLOWEEN PARTY
30: S.E. ABATE - ANNUAL  & CMA - MEMORIAL

NOVEMBER 2016 
5:   HEATHENS MC - ANNUAL
11: Veterans Day
12: USMVMC CH 1 - ANNUAL
19: LEATHERNECKS MC - ANNUAL
20: ALTERNATIVE MC PARTY
24: Thanksgiving Day

DECEMBER 2016
4:  SFPC TOYS IN THE SUN RUN
10: PETERSONS TOY RUN BIKE DRAWING
10: HERMANDAD MC - ALFREDO PINO TOY RUN
11: WINGS OF GOLD MC MIAMI - TOY RUN
17: SFLCOC - CHRISTMAS PARTY
25: Christmas

2016

ABATE of Florida, Inc - Southeast Chapter26
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Continued from page 19

“A MESSAGE FROM..”

For more information on the eligibility criteria for each form of clemency (Rule 5.) read the 
“Rules of Executive Clemency.” 

https://www.fcor.state.fl.us/docs/clemency/clemency_rules.pdf

Download an application and instructions for Restoration of Civil Rights, a Pardon, Pardon 
Without Firearm Authority, Firearm Authority, or Remission of Fine/Forfeiture 
(updated: 6/30/14) 

https://www.fcor.state.fl.us/docs/clemency/ClemencyApplication.pdf

Contact the Office of Executive Clemency

Toll Free: 1-800-435-8286
Phone: (850) 488-2952
Fax: (850) 488-0695
Email: ClemencyWeb@fcor.state.fl.us 
The Office of Executive Clemency
Florida Commission on Offender Review
4070 Esplanade Way
Tallahassee, FL 32399-2450

www.abatese.org 29
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1/4 Page Ad or Higher
gives you ‘FREE” Advertisement on 

Our Website: www.abatese.org

Please contact any 
member of the Board 
of Directors
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September Birthdays
Brian McNamara
Steve Thomas
Rick “Devil Dog” Jordan
Ben “Rogue” Stravato
Lynn Hara
Elwin “Big Chief” Bernard

Joe Baker
Mark Bender
Juan Fernandex
Tony Montana
Ron Anania
Joanne “Critter” Napoli

Don’t miss the ABATE SE Chapter Birthday Party 

Davie Moose Lodge 
4483 SW 64th Av, Davie FL 33314

following ABATE Meeting
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A B AT E  L i f e  Eve nt s
M K

&
Congratulations to our 

Webmaster
Mike “Rogue” 

& Kathy Hagar
07-21-2016

Azara Maxine Burnett 
Born 08/16/2016 

at 10:19 a.m. 8lbs 6oz

Welcome our littlest 
ABATE member

Congratulations  
Duroy “Prime” & Brandy 



www.abatese.org 33

In God We Trust

I’ve been asked why do people Pray, my answer to that is, you pray to give thanks, 
to ask for help with a need or problem, or just communicate with God as a friend 
who is always there for you.

I’m also asked how do we know when our prayers are answered, sometimes we 
know right away sometimes we don’t know right away. Be assured that all your 
prayers will be answered, but in Gods time. Remember God is never late and 
never premature, His timing is perfect.

It can sometimes be a lifetime. Be sure that all things are possible with God.  As it 
says in Mathew 6:7 “When you pray don’t babble on and on as people of other re-
ligions do. They think their prayers are answered by merely repeating their words 
again and again”, remember God knows what your needs are and will fulfill them, 
just ask with as little a word as “Help”, and always ask in the name of God the Fa-
ther, Jesus the Son, and the Holy Spirit, He will speak to you.

Let us pray, Father God I ask you help and Bless us brothers and sisters in the  
and fulfill all our needs, and we ask this in the mighty name of Jesus Christ our 
lord and Savior. Amen

As always 
Your Chaplain 
Poppie
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From Your Safety Director

Good Day biker brothers and sisters. Ahhhhhh, September……kids are back in 
school. That also means more traffic here in sunny South Florida, school zones, 
early morning bus stops, higher volumes of traffic and other fun things that you 
don’t have to worry about in the summer months. I’m sure that we all are aware of 
the rules of the road as it pertains to the school zones and school bus stops when it 
comes to being in a cage…..well, the same things apply to when you are on 2 wheels 
so please give yourself enough time and space to stop. If you anticipate that the 
bus may stop give, yourself some dis-
tance. You could be at a school zone 
or close to a bus as it is about to stop, 
sometimes kids just seem to appear 
out of nowhere to chase a friend and 
in other cases to chase the bus. I urge 
caution when you are in or around 
these areas. 15 miles an hour is the 
top speed allowed in school zones……
please be safe and conscious of those 
around you at all times, thank you.

Your Safety Director, 
Prime

Rules
for school
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Visit & Support
American Legion Post 321

9081 SW 51st Street
Cooper City, Florida

954-430-0965
(Meeting Place for SE ABATE)
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THE AIM/NCOM MOTOR-
CYCLE E-NEWS SERVICE is 
brought to you by Aid to Injured 
Motorcyclists (A.I.M.) and the 
National Coalition of Motorcy-
clists (NCOM), and is sponsored by the Law Offices 
of Richard M. Lester. If you’ve been involved in any 
kind of accident, call us at 1-(800) ON-A-BIKE or visit 
www.ON-A-BIKE.com.
 
NCOM BIKER NEWSBYTES
Compiled & Edited by Bill Bish,
National Coalition of Motorcyclists (NCOM)
 
H-D CEASES SALES OF PERFORMANCE DE-
VICES THAT ADD TO AIR POLLUTION
Without conceding, Harley-Davidson will pay $15 mil-
lion in fines and penalties to settle a federal lawsuit 
brought by the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency 
(EPA) and the U.S. Department of Justice (DOJ) 
accusing the American motorcycle-maker of selling 
illegal performance devices that increase pollution.

Under terms of the settlement on Thursday, August 
19, 2016 Harley is to stop selling its “Screamin’ 
Eagle” Pro Super Tuners by August 23, and to 
buy back and destroy all such tuners in stock at its 
dealerships.  H-D must also deny warranty claims if 
owners continue to use the “illegal devices.”

The consent decree resolves government allegations 
that Harley-Davidson sold roughly 340,000 “super 
tuners” since 2008 that, once installed, cause motor-
cycles to emit higher amounts of certain air pollutants 
than what the Milwaukee-based manufacturer certi-
fied to the EPA.  According to the EPA, the modified 
settings increase power and performance, but also 
increase the motorcycles’ emissions of hydrocarbons 
and nitrogen oxides.

Harley did not admit liability, and said in a statement 
it disagrees with the government’s position arguing 
that the devices were designed and sold to be used 
in “competition only.”  The Motor Company said the 
settlement represents “a good faith compromise with 
the EPA on areas of law we interpret differently, par-
ticularly EPA’s assertion that it is illegal for anyone to 
modify a certified vehicle even if it will be used solely 
for off-road/closed-course competition.”

An EPA spokesman said that the vast majority of 
these tuners were used on public roads, and the sale 
of such “defeat devices” violates the federal Clean Air 
Act.  Harley was also accused of selling more than 
12,600 motorcycles that were not covered by an EPA 
certification that ensures a vehicle meets federal clean 
air standards.

“Given Harley-Davidson’s prominence in the indus-
try, this is a very significant step toward our goal of 
stopping the sale of illegal after-market defeat devices 
that cause harmful pollution on our roads and in our 
communities,” said John Cruden, head of the Justice 
Department’s environmental and natural resources 
division.

The EPA has been investigating after-market part 
emission issues for more than five years.  In 2012, 
Suzuki Motor Corp paid an $885,000 fine to EPA for 
selling 25,458 ATVs and dirt bikes because they were 
built to allow for the installation of an after-market part 
that increased horsepower and emissions.

CALIFORNIA LEGALIZES LANE SPLITTING, 
GOVERNOR SIGNS BILL INTO LAW
California has become the first state to formally rec-
ognize lane splitting as a legal maneuver for motorcy-
clists, as Governor Jerry Brown signed Assembly Bill 
51 into law on Friday, August 19, 2016.

The legislation does not specify rules for lane split-
ting, but simply a) defines lane splitting as “driving 
a motorcycle, that has 2 wheels in contact with the 
ground, between rows of stopped or moving vehicles 
in the same lane, as specified”; and b) authorizes the 
California Highway Patrol (CHP), in consult with other 
agencies and organizations, to “develop educational 
guidelines relating to lane splitting in a manner that 
would ensure the safety of the motorcyclist, drivers 
and passengers.”

Lane splitting has long existed in a legal gray area 
in California, without being expressly prohibited nor 
allowed, but permitted by law enforcement.  The CHP 
published educational guidelines on lane-splitting in 
2012, but regulators later ruled the agency had no 
authority to make public policy.

The bipartisan bill, sponsored by Assembly members 
Bill Quirk (D-Hayward) and Tom Lackey (R-Palmdale), 
passed unanimously through the state Senate 38-0 
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Continued on next page

and the Assembly 74-0 and essentially clarifies that 
the CHP does in fact have the authority and permis-
sion to devise guidelines for splitting lanes.

Many studies have found proper lane splitting to be 
safe, and the practice of “filtering” through traffic to 
reduce congestion is legal in much of the world.

RESTRICTING ETHANOL LIMITS IN AMERI-
CA’S FUEL
NCOM Board Member Dave “Animal” Reid (Touring 
Groups Liaison to the National Coalition of Motor-
cyclists) recently reported that; “I sent a letter to my 
congresswoman about the EPA’s desire to increase 
the ethanol content up from E-10 to E-15, and what it 
might do to all manner of small and air cooled motors.

She responded, saying that a congressman from 
Texas had introduced a bill that would prohibit the 
EPA Administrator from introducing anything greater 
than 9.7% into the fuel supplies.

Folks of both our Confederation of Clubs (COC) and 
ABATE inquired about the bill, and I’ve tracked it in 
the U.S. House of Representatives - it’s fresh and 
has quite a list of co-sponsors, so with other changes 
happening in the world, with the bipartisan support it 
seems to have, it may see some forward movement.”

That measure, House Resolution 5180, was intro-
duced on May 10, 2016 by U.S. Representative Bill 
Flores (R-TX) “to alleviate the ethanol blend wall 
under the renewable fuel program,” and has been 
referred to the Committee on Energy and Commerce.  
H.R. 5180 currently has 103 cosponsors from both 
sides of the aisle.

The bill effectively circumvents the Renewable Fuel 
Standard (RFS) mandates for increasing levels of eth-
anol in our gasoline, capping the level at E-10, stating 
“the Administrator shall not determine any renewable 
fuel obligation for a calendar year that would result, 
directly or indirectly, in the introduction into commerce 
in the United States of a total volume of ethanol con-
tained in transportation fuel that is greater than 9.70 
percent of the total volume of gasoline projected to be 
sold or introduced into commerce in the United States 
for such calendar year.”

ILLINOIS OKAYS BLUE-DOT TAIL LIGHTS
“Blue Dot” tail lights, so-called because a blue crystal 

mounted in the center of the red lens cover emits a 
violet hue when actuated, have become popular with 
motorcyclists for both customization and conspicuity, 
but most states’ traffic codes specify that a tail light 
must be red in color, and therefore they are illegal.

Supported by ABATE of Illinois, House Bill 4105 
amends the Illinois Vehicle Code to “Provide that 
motorcycles may be equipped with a blue light or lights 
of up to one inch in diameter located on the rear of the 
motorcycle as a part of the motorcycle’s rear stop lamp 
or lamps,” and was signed into law by Governor Bruce 
Rauner on July 22, 2016, becoming effective January 
1st.

RIDERS AND DRIVERS NOW HAVE OPTION 
TO “RIDE ON RED” IN PENNSYLVANIA
Motorcyclists and motorists in Pennsylvania will no 
longer have to wait at a traffic light that is locked on 
red, as Governor Tom Wolf signed into law a bill spon-
sored by Rep. Stephen Bloom (R-Cumberland) that 
allows drivers of all vehicles the option to proceed with 
caution through an intersection when a traffic signal 
is unresponsive, only after exercising due care as 
provided by law.

“If the vehicle detection system fails to recognize the 
vehicle and the driver has come to a complete stop, 
the driver must then make sure it is safe to continue, 
and only then would they be able to lawfully proceed 
with caution through the intersection,” Bloom explained 
to FOX43 News in Harrisburg, PA.

Originally intended only for motorcycles, which often 
fail to trigger traffic lights due to their smaller size, Sen-
ate Bill 1267 was expanded to apply to all vehicles.

Deemed “Ride on Red,” Bloom added that the goal 
of the legislation is to solve practical problems while 
ensuring safety. “This law does not give drivers a free 
pass, but ensures a safe and legal option to avoid the 
danger and inconvenience of being trapped in perpe-
tuity at a locked red light,” Bloom said. “This issue is 
more common than many people realize, especially 
on rural roads or during late hours when long periods 
often elapse before a heavier vehicle comes along to 
finally trip the unresponsive light.”

Signed into law on July 20, 2016 as part of Act 101, 
the new law takes effect 60 days after the bill-signing, 
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near the end of September.

CRASHES INVOLVING DISTRACTED TEEN-
AGERS ON THE RISE
Not only have inattentive Pokémon GO players caused 
accidents with everything from motorcycles to police 
cars, it gets even more dangerous when teenagers get 
behind the wheel with their phones. The AAA Founda-
tion for Traffic Safety reports that 59% of teen crashes 
involve distractions behind the wheel, and highlights a 
disturbing trend showing that texting and social media 
use are on the rise amongst teen drivers.

In collaboration with researchers at the University of 
Iowa, as part of the most comprehensive eight-year 
research project ever conducted into crash videos of 
teen drivers, the AAA Foundation analyzed the mo-
ments leading up to a crash in more than 2,200 videos 
captured from in-car dash cameras: - Talking or attend-
ing to other passengers in the vehicle: 15% of crashes 
- Talking, texting or operating a cell phone: 12% of 
crashes - Attending to or looking at something inside 
the vehicle: 11% of crashes

This supports findings by Pew Research Center, which 
shows text messaging has become a key component 
in day-to-day interactions among teenagers. Fifty-five 
percent of teens spend time every day texting, sending 
an estimated 80 text messages per day.

Research by the Virginia Tech Transportation Institute 
found that texting creates a crash risk 23 times worse 
than driving while not distracted.  A recent AAA Foun-
dation survey shows that nearly 50% of teen drivers 
admitted they had read a text message or email while 
driving in the past 30 days.

NHTSA’s National Occupant Protection Use Survey 
also shows that from 2007 to 2014, the percentage of 
young drivers seen visibly manipulating a hand-held 
device quadrupled.

Some states have laws against using a cell phone 
while driving for any reason, but most do not. Of states, 
39% ban cell phone use for under 18 and 46% ban 
texting while driving.

MOTORCYCLE AWARENESS PSA WARNS: 
ONE MISTAKE CAN HAUNT YOU FOREVER
“This has been a bad year for motorcycle crashes,” 
says Annette Torrez, chair of the New Mexico Motor-

cycle Rights Organization (NMMRO) and member of 
the National Coalition of Motorcyclists (NCOM) Board 
of Directors.

“Please take a moment to watch this PSA on mo-
torcycle safety awareness....ONE MISTAKE CAN 
HAUNT YOU FOREVER (www.youtube.com/
watch?v=Edzg4XjDPZY).

Richard Sturgeon, a New Mexico Motorcycle Safety 
Advocate from Los Alamos National Lab, stars as the 
Dead Zombie biker in this powerful film produced by 
Sam Crooks of Sam’s Commercials to be presented at 
the Reel Deal movie theater in Los Alamos.

“I am hoping NM DOT will use this PSA,” Torrez said, 
adding that “we are also waiting to hear about the 
LOOK OUT FOR MOTORCYCLES signs to go up 
soon in high motorcycle crash locations in the Albu-
querque area, all purchased with private donations.”

YAMAHA TO USE A.I. TO ENHANCE MOTOR-
CYCLE SAFETY
Yamaha Motor Co. is working on the use of artificial in-
telligence to enhance motorcycle safety.  The system, 
developed jointly with a U.S. research body, is based 
on the same one revealed last year that allows human-
oid robots to test ride motorcycles.

The objective is to reduce motorcycle spills, said com-
pany President Hiroyuki Yanagi.  “We want to facilitate 
driving operations of our motorcycles and reduce the 
burden on riders to allow them to pay more attention to 
safety,” said Yanagi.

Yamaha hopes to reverse slumping domestic sales by 
adopting advanced technologies to reduce motorcycle 
accidents such as overturns and collisions.

“We’ll use the expertise we’ve acquired from robots 
for our motorcycles,” Yanagi said. “We’ll promote the 
development of technologies to make motorcycle driv-
ing easier.”

QUOTABLE QUOTE:  “In any free society, the con-
flict between social conformity and individual liberty is 
permanent, unresolvable, and necessary.”
~ Kathleen Norris (1880-1966) novelist and columnist
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ATTENTION ALL ABATE SOUTHEAST CHAPTER MEMBERS 
Due to the large expense incurred mailing our monthly newsletter, effective January 2014 the 
newsletter will no longer be mailed to your home address. REMEMBER: The ABATE SE newsletter 
is free on-line at the Chapter’s website: www.abatese.org. You may also pick up a copy of the 
newsletter at any of our 38 distribution sites located in Miami-Dade and Broward Counties or at 
our monthly Chapter meeting held on the third Sunday of the month at 10AM at various locations 
within our service area. Please call the hotline 954-310-4636 for meeting location or see our 
website. If you have any questions, please contact the SE Chapter President. 
 

ABATE Membership Application  
 

 
   Date: __________________________ 

 
Name: _______________________________________  Road Name: _______________________ 

 
Address:  _______________________________________________________________________ 

 
City: ____________________________________ State: __________     ZIP+4:_______________ 

 
Cell Phone: (      ) ______________________ Home Phone: (      ) __________________________ 
 

E-mail: _________________________________________________________________________ 
 

Registered Voter? ______   State House: ______     State Senate: _______     US District: _______ 
 

Office Use:   
 
 

I wish to join, and enclosed is: ____$20.00 for Annual Dues    _____ $600 for Life Membership    
ABATE of Florida, Inc.  Southeast Chapter  P.O Box 292693  Ft. Lauderdale, FL 33329-2693 

 

Signature: ____________________________________________________ 
                   YOU MUST BE 18 YEARS OR OLDER TO JOIN 

 
 
 

If you’d like to purchase any ABATE products - such as shirts, pins, patches, hats
or sunglasses - contact Products Trustee at 954-261-9242, or email them at

products@abatese.us. They will be glad to help you get what you need.  

 

 
NEWSLETTER DEADLINE: by the 3rd Sunday of each month for articles, ads, flyer, etc.   

New Re-New  Inactive Address Change Transfer Card Issued 
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I’m selling RV by owner...
Jay Flight Swift Jayco 29’ for 
$18000
...2014 ...sleeps 7-9...
  
By Sherrie Inman 754-214-3839
                *20160501*

C L A S S I F I E D S

HARLEY-DAVIDSON T-SHIRTS (Men’s) size Large.
New & gently worn. Misc. items-belts, boots, helmets, bike cover, 
etc. All low prices. Call Mary at: 954-452-8960

For sale 1998 custom motorcycle assembled from Harley parts.  80ci soft tail. Lotsa extras 
top end recently rebuilt...less than 500 miles on the engine.  $4,000 obo

Call Jimmy Les @ 
954-881-6571

*20160401*

"2009 Harley Davidson Heritage
Good condition.  Black with chrome. Saddle bags included.  Custom pipes.
  $7,000.00 or best offer.  Please call Trash ((954) 494-4284"

*20160801*
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Please advise the Editor by email 
(news@abatese.us) when your item is sold.
Thank you.

Classifieds for Members are run at 
“No Charge”.   Non-Member classi-
fieds are only $5.00. 
Please be respectful, space is  limit-
ed to 6 months due to new items that 
come in. If you do not contact the Edi-
tor once your 6 month period is up, 
you will be removed without notifica-
tion.
Call any Board Member to place a 
classified ad. See page 3 for phone 
numbers.
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STANDARD
US POSTAGE
REQUIRED

GOALS & PURPOSES 
OF ABATE

To print a newsletter to keep all bikers 
informed with regard to legislative 
actions and events around the state 
and throughout the country.
To become a powerful and viable 
political force in legislative matters 
concerning all motorcyclists rights.
To provide a lobbyist to represent 
ABATE of Florida, Inc. on the state 
and national level.
To promote voter registration and 
motivate members to write their 
legislators.
To promote safe riding habits without 
infringing on individual rights.
To educate the public about 
motorcycle awareness.

ABATE of Florida, Inc.

PO Box 292693
Ft. Lauderdale, FL 33329-2693

What’s Happening?
Call The Hotline!

954-310-4636 24/7
ABATE Southeast Chapter’s Website

http://abatese.org/

September 25, 2016 - Sunday 10AM
October 23, 2016 - Sunday 10AM

at:
Davie Moose Lodge # 1798

4483 SW 64th Ave, Davie, FL 33314
Phone:(954) 584-1899 

Just North of Orange Dr. on Davie Rd.
Come & join the ranks 

of those who care to be involved!

UPCOMING SE CHAPTER MEETINGS


